
 
Council Meeting 

Minutes 
April 18, 2023 

 
 
 

The Borough of Ben Avon Council met in a regular voting session on Tuesday, April 18, 2023, 
virtually and at 7101 Church Avenue for the purpose of transacting General Business. President 
Richard Wagner presided and opened the meeting at 7:00 PM with the Pledge of Allegiance.   
 
 
ROLL CALL 
Council Members Present: Richard Wagner, Jennifer Bett, Russell Kuehner, Ken Opipery, Kara 
Roggenkamp, Jim Thornton, Tavia Washington 
 
 
Others Present: Mayor Melanie Hughes-Holcomb, Ohio Township Police Chief Joe Hanny, 
Emsworth Fire Chief Jim Kohl, JPC Representative Christen Cieslak, Northwest EMS District 
Chief Dylan Laplante, and Borough Secretary Terrie Patsch 
 
 
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION  
Tom Barker, Brighton Road 
Mr. Barker had questions for the Council concerning two buildings on Church Avenue and 
inquired about a garbage can being placed in town for public use. 
 
BOROUGH REPORTS 
Mayor’s Report 
Mayor Holcomb reported the Legion is asking for assistance with the line-up at the Memorial 
Day Parade. She will be unavailable for that event and was asking the Council members for their 
help that day.  
 
Mayor Holcomb shared a recent conversation she had with Chief Kohl about an unfortunate mix-
up by the company that produces their annual donation request mailings. The correct information 
should be given to the residents soon. 
 
The community-organized summer food truck events are starting this week, and she reminded 
everyone to be considerate of their neighbors when visiting the trucks beginning this Friday. 
 
Mayor Holcomb also shared an upcoming meeting to discuss Pittsburgh preparedness for rail 
incidents such as the railroad accident in East Palestine. The event is on April 27th at 6:00 p.m. 
 



 
There was also a request from Ohio Township to reopen negotiations on the police services 
contract and Mayor Holcomb will coordinate an upcoming meeting. She noted that parking 
issues and stop sign observance are continuing to be a problem and stated that there needs to be 
some clarification on what the Borough would like to see done as far as increased enforcement. 
 
 
Ohio Township Police Report – See Attachment A 
Chief Hanny reported seventy-three calls in Ben Avon this month, including DUI, service calls 
and traffic citations. He understood the Council’s concerns for increased enforcement of the 
parking and traffic laws, however suggested residents should be made aware of this change. Mr. 
Wagner stated they are asking the officers to focus on these two items but agreed that residents 
need to be alerted that there will be an increase in enforcement. 
 
 
Emsworth Volunteer Fire Company Report – See Attachment B 
Chief Kohl reported thirty-six calls this month. He commented on the error with the fundraising 
drive by the marketing company and stated that information would soon be corrected with 
another mailing to the residents. 
 
 
Northwest EMS – see Attachment C 
Chief Laplante reported twenty-four calls in Ben Avon recently as referenced in their recent 
quarterly report. They are looking forward to their planned expansion in the Borough once their 
administration has reviewed the proposed lease agreement. 
 
 
Solicitor’s Report - there was no solicitor’s report this month. 
 
 
Joint Planning Commission  
Ms. Cieslak reported no new updates from the Commission this month. She asked if the Council 
would like to request the Commission begin research on electric charging stations as sales of 
electric vehicles are increasing. She offered to complete the required form to ask the 
Commission to begin the process. From that point, they will gage the other municipalities’ 
interest in pursuing this subject. Ms. Roggenkamp stated that Duquesne light undoubtedly has 
this on their radar and may have information to contribute going forward. 
 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
March 21, 2023, Council Meeting 

Motion: Mr. Thornton; Second: Ms. Roggenkamp; Motion Carried by unanimous voice 
vote to approve the minutes of the March 21, 2023, Council Meeting as presented. 

 
 
 



FINANCIAL REPORTS 
Revenue & Expense Report 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Ms. Washington; Motion Carried by unanimous voice 
vote to approve the financial statement as presented for the month of March 2023. 

 
 
Accounts Payable 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Ms. Washington; Motion Carried by unanimous voice 
vote to approve accounts payable in the amount of $139,889.40.   He reviewed several 
large expenses this month including the quarterly obligation to Alcosan, the quarterly 
police services payment, a bi-annual payment to Emsworth for fire services and 
replacement of a fuel tank for Public Works. 
        

 
COMMITTEE REPORTS 
Administration Report 
Ms. Bett had nothing new to report for the Administration Committee, however a meeting is 
scheduled for next week. 
 
 
Public Affairs & Communications.  
Ms. Bett reported that the solicitor approved the proposed contract for the new website and the 
project will be moving forward within the next quarter. The new design/content company will be 
Civics Plus. 
 
 
Public Safety – See Attachment D 
Mr. Wagner reported on several properties in the Borough that the solicitors are following and 
noted that he received a response from Daniel Conlon regarding some options for addressing 
these problems, however, had not yet discussed this with him. He reported that Mr. Conlon will 
attend the May 2 working session and review the material he provided.  
 
 
Public Works 
Mr. Opipery reported that plans for the repairs on the sewer line continue with material being 
ordered on the first of May. The paving project schedule is not finalized. He is waiting to hear 
from Avalon about his request that they work with the Borough’s contract and pave two of the 
shared streets at the same time to eliminate unnecessary wear to Ben Avon's part of a newly 
paved road. Avalon will open their bids at their meeting this evening and reply as to their intent. 
He also stated another option would be that Ben Avon postpone those two roads until next year’s 
project and pave two others this year instead to avoid any trucks traveling over the newly paved 
roads. 
 
  
 
Community of Governments - See Attachment E 



Ms. Washington reported that GASP (Group Against Smog & Pollution) is hosting a free virtual 
webinar tomorrow, April 19 to discuss how municipalities can impact air quality on a local level. 
She also shared that Norfolk Southern will be coming to the Pittsburgh area for a free hands-on 
training intended for fire departments, law enforcement, EMS, hazmat response teams and 
emergency management personnel.  
 
The Southwest Pennsylvania Commission (SPC) is hosting an Electric Fleet Exposition on May 
24th at the UPMC Events Center. There is no cost to attend, but reservations are required. 
 
 
Sustainability 
Ms. Roggenkamp stated in the past couple of meetings she has reported on various programs she 
discovered through CONNECT, and they would very much like to see the Borough become a 
member. One program is set to begin, Get Solar, which is one of many they are organizing this 
year. This will provide technical assistance to obtain solar power with helping to provide an 
analysis, savings, costs and the time it would take for the panels to pay for themselves. There 
may be grant money available and a new program that would pay for 30% of the cost of the 
panels, however that is not for governments. This round of applications are due April 28 for 
those that wish to participate.  Ms. Roggenkamp reviewed the requirements and basic timeline 
for the application and consideration to participate. Mr. Kuehner asked if the Borough should 
hold off on the roof replacement until they have more information on the application, however 
the grant received for the roof project is under time constraints. Questions were also raised about 
the warranty on the new roof, and Mr. Opipery noted there are other pressing projects in the 
building that may become a priority.  After further discussion, it was decided to proceed with the 
application. 
 
 
Special Projects 
Centennial Building Committee 
Mr. Wagner reported the paperwork has been signed off on the first project of the building 
renovation, and the roof, insulation and windows will begin in the next few months. Ms. Cieslak 
stated that the contractor should be providing an update, but for now the windows have been 
pushed back to late summer/early Fall. 
 
The next two grants of $300,000 each are slated for the elevator shaft and equipment.  
 
Mr. Wagner noted that Representative Venkat and Senator Fontana will be at the Borough Hall 
on Friday, May 19th in the afternoon and will present a check to the Borough. He asked that any 
council members that are free that afternoon attend as well. 
 
 
NEW BUSINESS – there was no new business.  
 

 
OLD BUSINESS – there was no old business. 

 



 
EXECUTIVE SESSION - for pending potential litigation. 
 

Motion: Mr. Thornton; Second: Ms. Roggenkamp; Motion Carried by unanimous voice 
vote to adjourn to Executive Session at 8:28 p.m. to discuss pending potential litigation. 
 
Motion: Ms. Bett; Second: Mr. Thornton; Motion Carried by voice vote to return to 
regular session at 9:46 p.m.  

 
 
MOTION TO ADJOURN 

Motion: Mr. Thornton; Second: Ms. Bett; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to 
adjourn the meeting at 9:46 p.m. 

 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 

Terrie Patsch 
Borough Secretary 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

ATTACHMENT A  



 
 



 
 
 



 

 
 

ATTACHMENT   B 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

ATTACHMENT   C 



 

 
 
 



 
 

 

ATTACHMENT D 



 
 
 



 
 
 

 

ATTACHMENT E 


